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 1        BE IT REMEMBERED that the above-entitled and
   
 2  numbered matter came on regularly to be heard before the
   
 3  Arizona Power Plant and Transmission Line Siting
   
 4  Committee, commencing at 3:00 p.m. on October 12, 2023,
   
 5  with all participants appearing via videoconference.
   
 6 
   
 7  BEFORE:  ADAM STAFFORD, Chairman
   
 8 
   
 9  APPEARANCES:
   
10  For the Applicant:
   
11        MEGHAN H. GRABEL
          ELIAS ANCHARSKI
12        Osborn Maledon
          2929 North Central
13        21st Floor
          Phoenix, Arizona 85012
14 
   
15 
   
16  ALSO PRESENT:
   
17        Megan Hill, TEP, in-house counsel
          Adriana Marinez, TEP, project manager
18        Clark Bryner, TEP
          Erin Mendoza, TEP, legal department
19        Tod Brewer, Assistant to Chairman Stafford
   
20 
   
21 
   
22 
   
23 
   
24 
   
25 
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 1                CHMN STAFFORD: Let's go on the record.  Now
 2  is the time set for the prefiling conference for Tucson
 3  Electric Power's application for a CEC for the Aerospace
 4  Research Campus transmission project.
 5                Let's start by taking appearances.
 6                MS. GRABEL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Megan
 7  Grabel from Osborn Maledon on behalf of TEP, Tucson
 8  Electric Power Company.  And with me is my colleague from
 9  my firm Elias Ancharski, also TEP's in-house counsel Megan
10  Hill.  And we also have the project manager on this case,
11  Ms. Adriana Marinez -- I'm going to say that wrong --
12                Sorry, Adriana, but I'll get it right next
13  time.
14                -- and Clark Bryner.
15                CHMN STAFFORD: Thank you.
16                So has there been any public interest in
17  this case so far?
18                MS. GRABEL: Almost none.  We had one person
19  attend one of the several open houses that we held, and it
20  was the Pima County supervisor, I believe, very much in
21  support of the project.
22                If I got that wrong, Adriana, let me know.
23                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  And you have notified
24  any interested parties that they can appear in person or
25  by telephone; right?
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 1                MS. GRABEL: Yes, we have.
 2                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  Now, we have
 3  five exhibits.
 4                MS. GRABEL: We have.
 5                CHMN STAFFORD: Do you want to identify them
 6  for the court reporter and we can --
 7                MS. GRABEL: Sure.  So Exhibit Number 1 is
 8  the project map that will be the subject of the place
 9  mats.
10                Exhibit Number 2 --
11                THE COURT REPORTER: I'm sorry, that will be
12  the subject what?
13                MS. GRABEL: Of the place mats.  You know,
14  the large mats that are on the hearing.  We call them
15  place mats.  I guess that's colloquial.  Big blow-up
16  images of the project map.
17                Exhibit Number 2 is the contents of the
18  notice of hearing signs that will be placed around the
19  project area to let passersby know when the hearing is
20  going to be held and that there will be a hearing held.
21                (Erin Mendoza joined the hearing via Zoom.)
22                MS. GRABEL: Exhibit Number 3 is our
23  proposed locations for where those signs will be located.
24                Exhibit Number 4 is a draft of the notice of
25  hearing that you will review and docket.


Page 6


 1                And Exhibit Number 5 is an example of a tour
 2  itinerary, although I'm hoping to talk us off the ledge
 3  with respect to the tour.
 4                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  So Prefiling
 5  Exhibits 1 through 5 are admitted.
 6                We have got the draft notice.
 7                Now, for the notice of hearing, what you --
 8  which paper will you be publishing in?
 9                MS. GRABEL: The Gazette.  I'm sorry, the
10  Arizona Daily Star, not the Gazette.  My apologies.  The
11  Arizona Daily Star.
12                CHMN STAFFORD: And both notices will be
13  published before -- 30 days before the hearing; correct?
14                MS. GRABEL: Yes.  We plan to publish on
15  October 29th and November 5th.
16                CHMN STAFFORD: And then again you have --
17  The signs and locations are on Exhibit 2; correct?
18                MS. GRABEL: The sign content is Exhibit 2;
19  locations of is Exhibit 3.
20                CHMN STAFFORD: Exhibit 3, okay.
21                So you've got seven signs?
22                MS. GRABEL: Yes, that's right.
23                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.
24                MS. GRABEL: And it's a small area.  It's a
25  three-mile line, but it loops around.  So it's seven signs
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 1  within about a mile and a half or so.
 2                CHMN STAFFORD: Now, the affected
 3  jurisdictions are the City of Tucson and Pima County;
 4  correct?
 5                MS. GRABEL: That's correct.
 6                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  And you'll
 7  prepare the notice to file with the Commission?
 8                MS. GRABEL: We will.
 9                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  All right.  So the
10  evidentiary hearing -- I've got -- The notice of hearing
11  is Exhibit 4.
12                MS. GRABEL: Right.
13                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  So it's going to
14  be held in Tucson at the --
15                MS. GRABEL: The DoubleTree Suites.
16                CHMN STAFFORD: -- DoubleTree, yeah.  Okay.
17  December 4.
18                Your email said you would take one day even
19  with a tour if -- Well, that's if you start at 9:00.  But
20  since we start at 1:00 on the first day; have the public
21  comment in the evening.  If there's a tour it will be that
22  Tuesday morning, but we'll see what the members think.
23  I'm assuming you'll have a virtual tour that you'll
24  present in your main case that will -- may alleviate any
25  need for a physical tour.
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 1                MS. GRABEL: We will.
 2                And I'm -- we just would want to flag for
 3  you that the area isn't in the best part of town.  There's
 4  a lot of dumping, including bullet casings in the area, as
 5  well as apparently wild dogs who have been known to attack
 6  our maintenance workers.  And so for safety reasons we may
 7  decide we just want to leave it at the virtual tour.
 8                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  And you've got
 9  lodging for the members at the DoubleTree?
10                MS. GRABEL: We do.
11                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.
12                MS. GRABEL: And just for the record -- I
13  can let Tod know this, but the Committee members can call
14  either Julia McGaugh or Kodie Rupert at the DoubleTree to
15  reserve their rooms.
16                (Reporter clarification.)
17                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  Looks like an
18  Erin Mendoza has joined the call.  Is this -- is she with
19  your group, Megan?
20                MS. GRABEL: She is, yes.
21                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.
22                MS. GRABEL: I think she's on the legal
23  team.
24                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  Is she -- is she with
25  your firm or is she with the applicant?
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 1                MS. GRABEL: She is with TEP.  She's in
 2  their legal department.
 3                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  Okay.  Got the plan
 4  for the tour.
 5                Now, Tod, what's the date we're setting for
 6  the prehearing conference?
 7                MR. BREWER: I have this scheduled for
 8  November the 28th at 3:00, Mr. Chairman.
 9                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  And what's the
10  anticipated filing date?
11                MS. GRABEL: October 20th.
12                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  Procedural order,
13  I'll get it -- you will have a draft CEC for me at the
14  prehearing conference?
15                MS. GRABEL: We will, yes.  We're working on
16  that now, Chairman.  And then we'll have it for you at the
17  prehearing conference.
18                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  Now, do you -- now,
19  do you -- You said that the County was in support of this.
20  Are they planning on showing up to provide public
21  comments?
22                MS. GRABEL: I don't think so.
23                Adriana, do you have any information that
24  would suggest they would?
25                MS. MARINEZ: They did.  They did offer to
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 1  come in and offer words of support.
 2                And also just wanted to clarify from earlier
 3  about attendance at previous meetings.  We had one
 4  attendee at our last open house, our second open house,
 5  but at our first open house we did have four attendees:
 6  two property owners and two residents.
 7                MS. GRABEL: Thank you.
 8                MS. MARINEZ: Uh-huh.
 9                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  What's the permit
10  status of the project?
11                MS. GRABEL: The permit status?
12                CHMN STAFFORD: Is it requiring any kind of
13  like, you know, permit from the County or the City?
14                MS. GRABEL: It's mostly on private land.
15  We're not aware of any permits that would be required.
16                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  So it's compatible
17  with the zoning for the area then?
18                MS. GRABEL: It is.
19                CHMN STAFFORD: The project is compatible
20  with the current zoning?
21                MS. GRABEL: Yes, it is.  I'm sorry.
22                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  And I assume you
23  will have Peaks Audio attending --
24                MS. GRABEL: We will.
25                CHMN STAFFORD: -- and supporting this.
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 1                Okay.  So the same plan is to have like the
 2  tablets with all the information for the members?
 3                MS. GRABEL: Correct.
 4                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  And the filing fee,
 5  this was a thousand dollars under the statute for this
 6  one?
 7                MS. GRABEL: It is, yes.  And we will pay
 8  that.
 9                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  And then the
10  Commission is obligated by statute to pay the costs of
11  reporting and transcribing any application hearing, as
12  well as actual necessary expenses incurred by the
13  Committee members in connection with their participation
14  in the Committee meetings from the filing fee.  And the
15  costs and fees exceeding the amount of the applicant's fee
16  may, with the applicant's consent, be incurred by the
17  Committee and charged to the applicant.
18                Does the applicant consent to pay the
19  Commission bills/costs in excess of the filing fee?
20                MS. GRABEL: Yes, we do.
21                CHMN STAFFORD: Thank you.
22                All right.  And the -- Just a reminder, the
23  court -- the transcripts will be due -- the turnaround
24  time is three days.
25                I think that's everything I have.  Is there
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 1  anything else that we need, Tod?
 2                MR. BREWER: I don't believe so,
 3  Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
 4                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.
 5                MS. GRABEL: Can I raise one quick thing,
 6  Mr. Chairman?
 7                CHMN STAFFORD: Certainly.
 8                MS. GRABEL: So we normally talk about where
 9  we will place copies of the application for public
10  viewing.  And we have identified two libraries.  One is
11  the Valencia Library and the other one is the Sahuarita
12  Library.
13                (Reporter clarification.)
14                MS. GRABEL: And they are not in the city
15  areas, but they are, you know, within the general area.
16                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  But it is also
17  available on the project website?
18                MS. GRABEL: Absolutely.
19                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  All right.
20  Well, that's -- that's all I have.
21                So everything is addressed from the
22  applicant's perspective?
23                MS. GRABEL: Yep.  I think so.  Thank you,
24  Mr. Chairman.  We think it will be a pretty quick hearing
25  because we haven't had any intervenors and we only have
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 1  two witnesses -- three witnesses, I'm sorry.  So it will
 2  be a pretty quick afternoon, we think.
 3                CHMN STAFFORD: And then you'll probably do
 4  those as a panel?
 5                MS. GRABEL: Yes.
 6                (Reporter clarification.)
 7                CHMN STAFFORD: All right.  Well, thank you
 8  all very much.  Nothing further?
 9                THE COURT REPORTER: One quick clarifying
10  question off the record.
11                CHMN STAFFORD: Okay.  All right, with that,
12  we're adjourned.  I will see you all on the -- Where was
13  it here?
14                MS. GRABEL: 28th.
15                CHMN STAFFORD: 28th.  November 28th.
16                I look forward to seeing the application on
17  the 20th, so --
18                All right.  Thank you very much.
19                MS. GRABEL: Thank you.
20                (Whereupon, at 3:11 p.m. the proceedings
21  ended.)
22 
23 
24 
25 
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 1  STATE OF ARIZONA       )
                           )  ss.
 2  COUNTY OF YAVAPAI      )
   
 3        BE IT KNOWN that the foregoing proceedings are a
    full, true, and accurate record of the proceedings, all
 4  done to the best of my skill and ability; that the
    proceedings were transcribed and reduced to print under my
 5  direction.
   
 6        I CERTIFY that I am in no way related to, nor
    employed by any of the parties hereto, and have no
 7  interest in the outcome thereof.
   
 8        I CERTIFY that I have complied with the ethical
    obligations set forth in ACJA 7-206(F)(3) and ACJA
 9  7-206(J)(1)(g)(1) and (2).
   
10        Dated at Prescott, Arizona, this 16th day of
    October, 2023.
11 
   
12 
   
13 
              _____________________________________
14                         JILL MARNELL
                    Certified Reporter #50021
15               Registered Professional Reporter
   
16               *     *     *     *     *     *
   
17        I CERTIFY that GLENNIE REPORTING SERVICES, LLC, has
    complied with the ethical obligations set forth in ACJA
18  7-206(J)(1)(g)(1) through (6).
   
19 
   
20 
   
21 
              _____________________________________
22               GLENNIE REPORTING SERVICES, LLC
                    Registered Reporting Firm
23                    Arizona RRF No. R1035
   
24 
   
25 
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            1        BE IT REMEMBERED that the above-entitled and

            2  numbered matter came on regularly to be heard before the

            3  Arizona Power Plant and Transmission Line Siting

            4  Committee, commencing at 3:00 p.m. on October 12, 2023,

            5  with all participants appearing via videoconference.

            6

            7  BEFORE:  ADAM STAFFORD, Chairman
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           12        Osborn Maledon
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           14
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           18        Clark Bryner, TEP
                     Erin Mendoza, TEP, legal department
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            1                CHMN STAFFORD:  Let's go on the record.  Now

            2  is the time set for the prefiling conference for Tucson

            3  Electric Power's application for a CEC for the Aerospace

            4  Research Campus transmission project.

            5                Let's start by taking appearances.

            6                MS. GRABEL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Megan

            7  Grabel from Osborn Maledon on behalf of TEP, Tucson

            8  Electric Power Company.  And with me is my colleague from

            9  my firm Elias Ancharski, also TEP's in-house counsel Megan

           10  Hill.  And we also have the project manager on this case,

           11  Ms. Adriana Marinez -- I'm going to say that wrong --

           12                Sorry, Adriana, but I'll get it right next

           13  time.

           14                -- and Clark Bryner.

           15                CHMN STAFFORD:  Thank you.

           16                So has there been any public interest in

           17  this case so far?

           18                MS. GRABEL:  Almost none.  We had one person

           19  attend one of the several open houses that we held, and it

           20  was the Pima County supervisor, I believe, very much in

           21  support of the project.

           22                If I got that wrong, Adriana, let me know.

           23                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  And you have notified

           24  any interested parties that they can appear in person or

           25  by telephone; right?
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            1                MS. GRABEL:  Yes, we have.

            2                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  Now, we have

            3  five exhibits.

            4                MS. GRABEL:  We have.

            5                CHMN STAFFORD:  Do you want to identify them

            6  for the court reporter and we can --

            7                MS. GRABEL:  Sure.  So Exhibit Number 1 is

            8  the project map that will be the subject of the place

            9  mats.

           10                Exhibit Number 2 --

           11                THE COURT REPORTER:  I'm sorry, that will be

           12  the subject what?

           13                MS. GRABEL:  Of the place mats.  You know,

           14  the large mats that are on the hearing.  We call them

           15  place mats.  I guess that's colloquial.  Big blow-up

           16  images of the project map.

           17                Exhibit Number 2 is the contents of the

           18  notice of hearing signs that will be placed around the

           19  project area to let passersby know when the hearing is

           20  going to be held and that there will be a hearing held.

           21                (Erin Mendoza joined the hearing via Zoom.)

           22                MS. GRABEL:  Exhibit Number 3 is our

           23  proposed locations for where those signs will be located.

           24                Exhibit Number 4 is a draft of the notice of

           25  hearing that you will review and docket.
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            1                And Exhibit Number 5 is an example of a tour

            2  itinerary, although I'm hoping to talk us off the ledge

            3  with respect to the tour.

            4                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  So Prefiling

            5  Exhibits 1 through 5 are admitted.

            6                We have got the draft notice.

            7                Now, for the notice of hearing, what you --

            8  which paper will you be publishing in?

            9                MS. GRABEL:  The Gazette.  I'm sorry, the

           10  Arizona Daily Star, not the Gazette.  My apologies.  The

           11  Arizona Daily Star.

           12                CHMN STAFFORD:  And both notices will be

           13  published before -- 30 days before the hearing; correct?

           14                MS. GRABEL:  Yes.  We plan to publish on

           15  October 29th and November 5th.

           16                CHMN STAFFORD:  And then again you have --

           17  The signs and locations are on Exhibit 2; correct?

           18                MS. GRABEL:  The sign content is Exhibit 2;

           19  locations of is Exhibit 3.

           20                CHMN STAFFORD:  Exhibit 3, okay.

           21                So you've got seven signs?

           22                MS. GRABEL:  Yes, that's right.

           23                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.

           24                MS. GRABEL:  And it's a small area.  It's a

           25  three-mile line, but it loops around.  So it's seven signs



                            GLENNIE REPORTING SERVICES, L.L.C.
                         602.266.6535     www.glennie-reporting.com
�
                  LSC CASE NO. TBA     PREFILING CONFERENCE     10/12/2023

                                                                      7

            1  within about a mile and a half or so.

            2                CHMN STAFFORD:  Now, the affected

            3  jurisdictions are the City of Tucson and Pima County;

            4  correct?

            5                MS. GRABEL:  That's correct.

            6                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And you'll

            7  prepare the notice to file with the Commission?

            8                MS. GRABEL:  We will.

            9                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  All right.  So the

           10  evidentiary hearing -- I've got -- The notice of hearing

           11  is Exhibit 4.

           12                MS. GRABEL:  Right.

           13                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  So it's going to

           14  be held in Tucson at the --

           15                MS. GRABEL:  The DoubleTree Suites.

           16                CHMN STAFFORD:  -- DoubleTree, yeah.  Okay.

           17  December 4.

           18                Your email said you would take one day even

           19  with a tour if -- Well, that's if you start at 9:00.  But

           20  since we start at 1:00 on the first day; have the public

           21  comment in the evening.  If there's a tour it will be that

           22  Tuesday morning, but we'll see what the members think.

           23  I'm assuming you'll have a virtual tour that you'll

           24  present in your main case that will -- may alleviate any

           25  need for a physical tour.
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            1                MS. GRABEL:  We will.

            2                And I'm -- we just would want to flag for

            3  you that the area isn't in the best part of town.  There's

            4  a lot of dumping, including bullet casings in the area, as

            5  well as apparently wild dogs who have been known to attack

            6  our maintenance workers.  And so for safety reasons we may

            7  decide we just want to leave it at the virtual tour.

            8                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  And you've got

            9  lodging for the members at the DoubleTree?

           10                MS. GRABEL:  We do.

           11                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.

           12                MS. GRABEL:  And just for the record -- I

           13  can let Tod know this, but the Committee members can call

           14  either Julia McGaugh or Kodie Rupert at the DoubleTree to

           15  reserve their rooms.

           16                (Reporter clarification.)

           17                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  Looks like an

           18  Erin Mendoza has joined the call.  Is this -- is she with

           19  your group, Megan?

           20                MS. GRABEL:  She is, yes.

           21                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.

           22                MS. GRABEL:  I think she's on the legal

           23  team.

           24                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Is she -- is she with

           25  your firm or is she with the applicant?
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            1                MS. GRABEL:  She is with TEP.  She's in

            2  their legal department.

            3                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Okay.  Got the plan

            4  for the tour.

            5                Now, Tod, what's the date we're setting for

            6  the prehearing conference?

            7                MR. BREWER:  I have this scheduled for

            8  November the 28th at 3:00, Mr. Chairman.

            9                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And what's the

           10  anticipated filing date?

           11                MS. GRABEL:  October 20th.

           12                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Procedural order,

           13  I'll get it -- you will have a draft CEC for me at the

           14  prehearing conference?

           15                MS. GRABEL:  We will, yes.  We're working on

           16  that now, Chairman.  And then we'll have it for you at the

           17  prehearing conference.

           18                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Now, do you -- now,

           19  do you -- You said that the County was in support of this.

           20  Are they planning on showing up to provide public

           21  comments?

           22                MS. GRABEL:  I don't think so.

           23                Adriana, do you have any information that

           24  would suggest they would?

           25                MS. MARINEZ:  They did.  They did offer to
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            1  come in and offer words of support.

            2                And also just wanted to clarify from earlier

            3  about attendance at previous meetings.  We had one

            4  attendee at our last open house, our second open house,

            5  but at our first open house we did have four attendees:

            6  two property owners and two residents.

            7                MS. GRABEL:  Thank you.

            8                MS. MARINEZ:  Uh-huh.

            9                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  What's the permit

           10  status of the project?

           11                MS. GRABEL:  The permit status?

           12                CHMN STAFFORD:  Is it requiring any kind of

           13  like, you know, permit from the County or the City?

           14                MS. GRABEL:  It's mostly on private land.

           15  We're not aware of any permits that would be required.

           16                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  So it's compatible

           17  with the zoning for the area then?

           18                MS. GRABEL:  It is.

           19                CHMN STAFFORD:  The project is compatible

           20  with the current zoning?

           21                MS. GRABEL:  Yes, it is.  I'm sorry.

           22                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And I assume you

           23  will have Peaks Audio attending --

           24                MS. GRABEL:  We will.

           25                CHMN STAFFORD:  -- and supporting this.
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            1                Okay.  So the same plan is to have like the

            2  tablets with all the information for the members?

            3                MS. GRABEL:  Correct.

            4                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  And the filing fee,

            5  this was a thousand dollars under the statute for this

            6  one?

            7                MS. GRABEL:  It is, yes.  And we will pay

            8  that.

            9                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And then the

           10  Commission is obligated by statute to pay the costs of

           11  reporting and transcribing any application hearing, as

           12  well as actual necessary expenses incurred by the

           13  Committee members in connection with their participation

           14  in the Committee meetings from the filing fee.  And the

           15  costs and fees exceeding the amount of the applicant's fee

           16  may, with the applicant's consent, be incurred by the

           17  Committee and charged to the applicant.

           18                Does the applicant consent to pay the

           19  Commission bills/costs in excess of the filing fee?

           20                MS. GRABEL:  Yes, we do.

           21                CHMN STAFFORD:  Thank you.

           22                All right.  And the -- Just a reminder, the

           23  court -- the transcripts will be due -- the turnaround

           24  time is three days.

           25                I think that's everything I have.  Is there
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            1  anything else that we need, Tod?

            2                MR. BREWER:  I don't believe so,

            3  Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.

            4                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.

            5                MS. GRABEL:  Can I raise one quick thing,

            6  Mr. Chairman?

            7                CHMN STAFFORD:  Certainly.

            8                MS. GRABEL:  So we normally talk about where

            9  we will place copies of the application for public

           10  viewing.  And we have identified two libraries.  One is

           11  the Valencia Library and the other one is the Sahuarita

           12  Library.

           13                (Reporter clarification.)

           14                MS. GRABEL:  And they are not in the city

           15  areas, but they are, you know, within the general area.

           16                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  But it is also

           17  available on the project website?

           18                MS. GRABEL:  Absolutely.

           19                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  All right.

           20  Well, that's -- that's all I have.

           21                So everything is addressed from the

           22  applicant's perspective?

           23                MS. GRABEL:  Yep.  I think so.  Thank you,

           24  Mr. Chairman.  We think it will be a pretty quick hearing

           25  because we haven't had any intervenors and we only have
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            1  two witnesses -- three witnesses, I'm sorry.  So it will

            2  be a pretty quick afternoon, we think.

            3                CHMN STAFFORD:  And then you'll probably do

            4  those as a panel?

            5                MS. GRABEL:  Yes.

            6                (Reporter clarification.)

            7                CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  Well, thank you

            8  all very much.  Nothing further?

            9                THE COURT REPORTER:  One quick clarifying

           10  question off the record.

           11                CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  All right, with that,

           12  we're adjourned.  I will see you all on the -- Where was

           13  it here?

           14                MS. GRABEL:  28th.

           15                CHMN STAFFORD:  28th.  November 28th.

           16                I look forward to seeing the application on

           17  the 20th, so --

           18                All right.  Thank you very much.

           19                MS. GRABEL:  Thank you.

           20                (Whereupon, at 3:11 p.m. the proceedings

           21  ended.)

           22

           23

           24

           25
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            1  STATE OF ARIZONA       )
                                      )  ss.
            2  COUNTY OF YAVAPAI      )

            3        BE IT KNOWN that the foregoing proceedings are a
               full, true, and accurate record of the proceedings, all
            4  done to the best of my skill and ability; that the
               proceedings were transcribed and reduced to print under my
            5  direction.

            6        I CERTIFY that I am in no way related to, nor
               employed by any of the parties hereto, and have no
            7  interest in the outcome thereof.

            8        I CERTIFY that I have complied with the ethical
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 1         BE IT REMEMBERED that the above-entitled and
  


 2   numbered matter came on regularly to be heard before the
  


 3   Arizona Power Plant and Transmission Line Siting
  


 4   Committee, commencing at 3:00 p.m. on October 12, 2023,
  


 5   with all participants appearing via videoconference.
  


 6
  


 7   BEFORE:  ADAM STAFFORD, Chairman
  


 8
  


 9   APPEARANCES:
  


10   For the Applicant:
  


11         MEGHAN H. GRABEL
         ELIAS ANCHARSKI


12         Osborn Maledon
         2929 North Central


13         21st Floor
         Phoenix, Arizona 85012


14
  


15
  


16   ALSO PRESENT:
  


17         Megan Hill, TEP, in-house counsel
         Adriana Marinez, TEP, project manager


18         Clark Bryner, TEP
         Erin Mendoza, TEP, legal department


19         Tod Brewer, Assistant to Chairman Stafford
  


20
  


21
  


22
  


23
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 1                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Let's go on the record.  Now
  


 2   is the time set for the prefiling conference for Tucson
  


 3   Electric Power's application for a CEC for the Aerospace
  


 4   Research Campus transmission project.
  


 5                 Let's start by taking appearances.
  


 6                 MS. GRABEL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Megan
  


 7   Grabel from Osborn Maledon on behalf of TEP, Tucson
  


 8   Electric Power Company.  And with me is my colleague from
  


 9   my firm Elias Ancharski, also TEP's in-house counsel Megan
  


10   Hill.  And we also have the project manager on this case,
  


11   Ms. Adriana Marinez -- I'm going to say that wrong --
  


12                 Sorry, Adriana, but I'll get it right next
  


13   time.
  


14                 -- and Clark Bryner.
  


15                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Thank you.
  


16                 So has there been any public interest in
  


17   this case so far?
  


18                 MS. GRABEL:  Almost none.  We had one person
  


19   attend one of the several open houses that we held, and it
  


20   was the Pima County supervisor, I believe, very much in
  


21   support of the project.
  


22                 If I got that wrong, Adriana, let me know.
  


23                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  And you have notified
  


24   any interested parties that they can appear in person or
  


25   by telephone; right?


                GLENNIE REPORTING SERVICES, L.L.C.
             602.266.6535     www.glennie-reporting.com







LSC CASE NO. TBA     PREFILING CONFERENCE     10/12/2023 5


  


 1                 MS. GRABEL:  Yes, we have.
  


 2                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  Now, we have
  


 3   five exhibits.
  


 4                 MS. GRABEL:  We have.
  


 5                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Do you want to identify them
  


 6   for the court reporter and we can --
  


 7                 MS. GRABEL:  Sure.  So Exhibit Number 1 is
  


 8   the project map that will be the subject of the place
  


 9   mats.
  


10                 Exhibit Number 2 --
  


11                 THE COURT REPORTER:  I'm sorry, that will be
  


12   the subject what?
  


13                 MS. GRABEL:  Of the place mats.  You know,
  


14   the large mats that are on the hearing.  We call them
  


15   place mats.  I guess that's colloquial.  Big blow-up
  


16   images of the project map.
  


17                 Exhibit Number 2 is the contents of the
  


18   notice of hearing signs that will be placed around the
  


19   project area to let passersby know when the hearing is
  


20   going to be held and that there will be a hearing held.
  


21                 (Erin Mendoza joined the hearing via Zoom.)
  


22                 MS. GRABEL:  Exhibit Number 3 is our
  


23   proposed locations for where those signs will be located.
  


24                 Exhibit Number 4 is a draft of the notice of
  


25   hearing that you will review and docket.
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 1                 And Exhibit Number 5 is an example of a tour
  


 2   itinerary, although I'm hoping to talk us off the ledge
  


 3   with respect to the tour.
  


 4                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  So Prefiling
  


 5   Exhibits 1 through 5 are admitted.
  


 6                 We have got the draft notice.
  


 7                 Now, for the notice of hearing, what you --
  


 8   which paper will you be publishing in?
  


 9                 MS. GRABEL:  The Gazette.  I'm sorry, the
  


10   Arizona Daily Star, not the Gazette.  My apologies.  The
  


11   Arizona Daily Star.
  


12                 CHMN STAFFORD:  And both notices will be
  


13   published before -- 30 days before the hearing; correct?
  


14                 MS. GRABEL:  Yes.  We plan to publish on
  


15   October 29th and November 5th.
  


16                 CHMN STAFFORD:  And then again you have --
  


17   The signs and locations are on Exhibit 2; correct?
  


18                 MS. GRABEL:  The sign content is Exhibit 2;
  


19   locations of is Exhibit 3.
  


20                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Exhibit 3, okay.
  


21                 So you've got seven signs?
  


22                 MS. GRABEL:  Yes, that's right.
  


23                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.
  


24                 MS. GRABEL:  And it's a small area.  It's a
  


25   three-mile line, but it loops around.  So it's seven signs
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 1   within about a mile and a half or so.
  


 2                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Now, the affected
  


 3   jurisdictions are the City of Tucson and Pima County;
  


 4   correct?
  


 5                 MS. GRABEL:  That's correct.
  


 6                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And you'll
  


 7   prepare the notice to file with the Commission?
  


 8                 MS. GRABEL:  We will.
  


 9                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  All right.  So the
  


10   evidentiary hearing -- I've got -- The notice of hearing
  


11   is Exhibit 4.
  


12                 MS. GRABEL:  Right.
  


13                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  So it's going to
  


14   be held in Tucson at the --
  


15                 MS. GRABEL:  The DoubleTree Suites.
  


16                 CHMN STAFFORD:  -- DoubleTree, yeah.  Okay.
  


17   December 4.
  


18                 Your email said you would take one day even
  


19   with a tour if -- Well, that's if you start at 9:00.  But
  


20   since we start at 1:00 on the first day; have the public
  


21   comment in the evening.  If there's a tour it will be that
  


22   Tuesday morning, but we'll see what the members think.
  


23   I'm assuming you'll have a virtual tour that you'll
  


24   present in your main case that will -- may alleviate any
  


25   need for a physical tour.
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 1                 MS. GRABEL:  We will.
  


 2                 And I'm -- we just would want to flag for
  


 3   you that the area isn't in the best part of town.  There's
  


 4   a lot of dumping, including bullet casings in the area, as
  


 5   well as apparently wild dogs who have been known to attack
  


 6   our maintenance workers.  And so for safety reasons we may
  


 7   decide we just want to leave it at the virtual tour.
  


 8                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  And you've got
  


 9   lodging for the members at the DoubleTree?
  


10                 MS. GRABEL:  We do.
  


11                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.
  


12                 MS. GRABEL:  And just for the record -- I
  


13   can let Tod know this, but the Committee members can call
  


14   either Julia McGaugh or Kodie Rupert at the DoubleTree to
  


15   reserve their rooms.
  


16                 (Reporter clarification.)
  


17                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  Looks like an
  


18   Erin Mendoza has joined the call.  Is this -- is she with
  


19   your group, Megan?
  


20                 MS. GRABEL:  She is, yes.
  


21                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.
  


22                 MS. GRABEL:  I think she's on the legal
  


23   team.
  


24                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Is she -- is she with
  


25   your firm or is she with the applicant?
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 1                 MS. GRABEL:  She is with TEP.  She's in
  


 2   their legal department.
  


 3                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Okay.  Got the plan
  


 4   for the tour.
  


 5                 Now, Tod, what's the date we're setting for
  


 6   the prehearing conference?
  


 7                 MR. BREWER:  I have this scheduled for
  


 8   November the 28th at 3:00, Mr. Chairman.
  


 9                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And what's the
  


10   anticipated filing date?
  


11                 MS. GRABEL:  October 20th.
  


12                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Procedural order,
  


13   I'll get it -- you will have a draft CEC for me at the
  


14   prehearing conference?
  


15                 MS. GRABEL:  We will, yes.  We're working on
  


16   that now, Chairman.  And then we'll have it for you at the
  


17   prehearing conference.
  


18                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  Now, do you -- now,
  


19   do you -- You said that the County was in support of this.
  


20   Are they planning on showing up to provide public
  


21   comments?
  


22                 MS. GRABEL:  I don't think so.
  


23                 Adriana, do you have any information that
  


24   would suggest they would?
  


25                 MS. MARINEZ:  They did.  They did offer to
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 1   come in and offer words of support.
  


 2                 And also just wanted to clarify from earlier
  


 3   about attendance at previous meetings.  We had one
  


 4   attendee at our last open house, our second open house,
  


 5   but at our first open house we did have four attendees:
  


 6   two property owners and two residents.
  


 7                 MS. GRABEL:  Thank you.
  


 8                 MS. MARINEZ:  Uh-huh.
  


 9                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  What's the permit
  


10   status of the project?
  


11                 MS. GRABEL:  The permit status?
  


12                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Is it requiring any kind of
  


13   like, you know, permit from the County or the City?
  


14                 MS. GRABEL:  It's mostly on private land.
  


15   We're not aware of any permits that would be required.
  


16                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  So it's compatible
  


17   with the zoning for the area then?
  


18                 MS. GRABEL:  It is.
  


19                 CHMN STAFFORD:  The project is compatible
  


20   with the current zoning?
  


21                 MS. GRABEL:  Yes, it is.  I'm sorry.
  


22                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And I assume you
  


23   will have Peaks Audio attending --
  


24                 MS. GRABEL:  We will.
  


25                 CHMN STAFFORD:  -- and supporting this.
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 1                 Okay.  So the same plan is to have like the
  


 2   tablets with all the information for the members?
  


 3                 MS. GRABEL:  Correct.
  


 4                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  And the filing fee,
  


 5   this was a thousand dollars under the statute for this
  


 6   one?
  


 7                 MS. GRABEL:  It is, yes.  And we will pay
  


 8   that.
  


 9                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  And then the
  


10   Commission is obligated by statute to pay the costs of
  


11   reporting and transcribing any application hearing, as
  


12   well as actual necessary expenses incurred by the
  


13   Committee members in connection with their participation
  


14   in the Committee meetings from the filing fee.  And the
  


15   costs and fees exceeding the amount of the applicant's fee
  


16   may, with the applicant's consent, be incurred by the
  


17   Committee and charged to the applicant.
  


18                 Does the applicant consent to pay the
  


19   Commission bills/costs in excess of the filing fee?
  


20                 MS. GRABEL:  Yes, we do.
  


21                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Thank you.
  


22                 All right.  And the -- Just a reminder, the
  


23   court -- the transcripts will be due -- the turnaround
  


24   time is three days.
  


25                 I think that's everything I have.  Is there
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 1   anything else that we need, Tod?
  


 2                 MR. BREWER:  I don't believe so,
  


 3   Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.
  


 4                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.
  


 5                 MS. GRABEL:  Can I raise one quick thing,
  


 6   Mr. Chairman?
  


 7                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Certainly.
  


 8                 MS. GRABEL:  So we normally talk about where
  


 9   we will place copies of the application for public
  


10   viewing.  And we have identified two libraries.  One is
  


11   the Valencia Library and the other one is the Sahuarita
  


12   Library.
  


13                 (Reporter clarification.)
  


14                 MS. GRABEL:  And they are not in the city
  


15   areas, but they are, you know, within the general area.
  


16                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  But it is also
  


17   available on the project website?
  


18                 MS. GRABEL:  Absolutely.
  


19                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  All right.
  


20   Well, that's -- that's all I have.
  


21                 So everything is addressed from the
  


22   applicant's perspective?
  


23                 MS. GRABEL:  Yep.  I think so.  Thank you,
  


24   Mr. Chairman.  We think it will be a pretty quick hearing
  


25   because we haven't had any intervenors and we only have
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 1   two witnesses -- three witnesses, I'm sorry.  So it will
  


 2   be a pretty quick afternoon, we think.
  


 3                 CHMN STAFFORD:  And then you'll probably do
  


 4   those as a panel?
  


 5                 MS. GRABEL:  Yes.
  


 6                 (Reporter clarification.)
  


 7                 CHMN STAFFORD:  All right.  Well, thank you
  


 8   all very much.  Nothing further?
  


 9                 THE COURT REPORTER:  One quick clarifying
  


10   question off the record.
  


11                 CHMN STAFFORD:  Okay.  All right, with that,
  


12   we're adjourned.  I will see you all on the -- Where was
  


13   it here?
  


14                 MS. GRABEL:  28th.
  


15                 CHMN STAFFORD:  28th.  November 28th.
  


16                 I look forward to seeing the application on
  


17   the 20th, so --
  


18                 All right.  Thank you very much.
  


19                 MS. GRABEL:  Thank you.
  


20                 (Whereupon, at 3:11 p.m. the proceedings
  


21   ended.)
  


22
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 1   STATE OF ARIZONA       )
                          )  ss.


 2   COUNTY OF YAVAPAI      )
  


 3         BE IT KNOWN that the foregoing proceedings are a
   full, true, and accurate record of the proceedings, all


 4   done to the best of my skill and ability; that the
   proceedings were transcribed and reduced to print under my


 5   direction.
  


 6         I CERTIFY that I am in no way related to, nor
   employed by any of the parties hereto, and have no


 7   interest in the outcome thereof.
  


 8         I CERTIFY that I have complied with the ethical
   obligations set forth in ACJA 7-206(F)(3) and ACJA


 9   7-206(J)(1)(g)(1) and (2).
  


10         Dated at Prescott, Arizona, this 16th day of
   October, 2023.


11
  


12
  


13
             _____________________________________


14                          JILL MARNELL
                   Certified Reporter #50021


15                Registered Professional Reporter
  


16                *     *     *     *     *     *
  


17         I CERTIFY that GLENNIE REPORTING SERVICES, LLC, has
   complied with the ethical obligations set forth in ACJA


18   7-206(J)(1)(g)(1) through (6).
  


19
  


20
  


21
             _____________________________________


22                GLENNIE REPORTING SERVICES, LLC
                   Registered Reporting Firm


23                     Arizona RRF No. R1035
  


24
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